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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, October 28, 2014, at Evergreen Packaging
7920 Mapleway Drive – 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:38 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice were present.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Fenderbosch and Mr. Linn were excused this evening.  
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, and Joe Borczuch, Service Director,.  Audience: 0.
Approval of Minutes:
Mr. Roberts moved to approve the minutes from the Council Caucus Meeting of October 14, 2014; Mr. Pulice seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays; 1 Abstain (Duncan).  Motion carried.  
Ms. Garrity moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of October 14, 2014; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays; 1 Abstain (Duncan).  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mayor Donegan stated that the Cook/Columbia sewer project with begin with Phase V(a) and will include portions of Mapleway;  portions of Elm; Water; Columbia and Nobottom. The application for Issue 1 was submitted on October 17, 2014.  She stated that Mr. Sheehy is available to attend either the November 25th Council meeting or the Council meeting of December 9th at which time he will give Council a formal presentation. 
She stated that Mr. Borczuch has a number of projects on list which includes the Lewis Road crossing expansion.  The delineators, which are the plastic pieces that exist in the middle of the road, continue to cost more money than they are effective.  She met with the Ohio Rail Commission along with Mr. Borczuch and Mr. Sheehy who will work on developing a plan to abandon the current delineator apparatus. 
She also indicated that Wow Cable has presented a phone system to the city and Mr. Presley is currently evaluating that proposal.  She hopes to implement the new system in the first quarter of 2015. She also indicated that WOW has committed to bringing cable services to the entire city by 2016 bringing competition to the city.  They have indicated that their corporate office in Columbus has agreed to the entire city roll out by 2016.
Also, the Cuyahoga County Division of Senior and Adult Services, besides the CDBG social services program, has named Olmsted Falls as receiving additional funding if County Council approves. She indicated that she spoke with Mike Gallagher who stated that it looks like we will get a portion for senior services but she is not certain how that stacks up to what was asked for with the CDBG Grant.
She stated that Ms. Jones could not be in attendance this evening as she became ill.  She has been working with the entire commercial district downtown as there has always been some friction between the Grand Pacific Junction Merchants and Mill River. She is working to change that and have businesses come together. One of the areas Ms. Jones has worked on is engaging radio advertising for a Christmas event to be held in downtown Olmsted Falls featuring Mill River. This is an attempt for the Grand Pacific Merchants to “waive the white flag” to Mill River. The Finance and Law Directors have indicated that this radio advertising would be appropriate.  Most of the advertisement will stress “Come to Olmsted Falls so see what we have.”  She would ask Council to approve a motion for a financial commitment of $500.00.  
Mr. Sculac moved to approve $500.00 be spent to engage radio advertising for the Christmas Event which will take place on December 6th; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mr. Sculac asked who the money would be given to. Mayor Donegan indicated that the funds would be sent to the radio station who will not only will promote the event but will also have a radio personality present in Olmsted Falls on December 6th.

Communications from Residents - None
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–20; Ms. Duncan seconded.  
Mr. Sculac stated that there was a charge for $555.00 for the rental of tables and chairs for and Park and Recreation event.  He stated that just as he did with Flags of Honor he would be happy to donate tables and chairs from the fair grounds. The chairs would need to be picked up by someone from the service department as they were when he donated for the Flags of Honor. He also had a question regarding the $2,000 to Cleveland State University for the leadership retreat and asked who attended.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the entire executive team attended. The event was discussed at staff meeting which Ms. Fenderbosch was in attendance at. She indicated that the team consists of the Fire Chief; Police Chief; Finance Department; Mr. Sponseller; Mr. Borczuch; Ms. Jones and Mr. McLaughlin. Mr. Pulice asked where the retreat was held. Mayor Donegan replied it was held at City Hall on September 29th from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
Mr. Roberts indicated that Council received an overtime report in the past and asked if anymore would be distributed. Mayor Donegan stated that she has mentioned this a couple times to the department heads that their overtime reports were due.  Mr. Roberts asked if these could be distributed quarterly. Mr. Presley indicated that if Council wants them quarterly he would get that done.  Mayor Donegan asked what information he would like to see on the reports.  Mr. Roberts stated that it seems the higher ranking officers go home early which leaves a need for the officer in charge pay. That leaves one full time patrol officer and 15 part time officers on at night when crime is more active. The City has a well paid force but if they are going home at 4:00 p.m. or 5:00 p.m. they are not helping.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she would discuss this issue with the Chief. 
Mr. Roberts asked if the Bailey Communications charge was paid on a monthly basis. Mr. Presley stated it was a monthly payment for computer maintenance.  Mr. Roberts asked if the payment to the County Treasurer for the pump station was annual. Mr. Presley indicated that it was a typical annual payment.
Mr. Roberts then asked if the $13,909 payment to Key Bank was for the plow truck.  Mr. Presley replied that it was the lease payment for the 2012 International plow truck.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that this was a five year lease program.  Mr. Roberts asked why the County Treasurer payment for health insurance was not part of payroll. Mr. Presley indicated that the insurance is paid by department and not being paid to employees which is why it is not part of payroll.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he would like to know which department coincides with which payment. Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Sperling had a definition for each department and would make sure the Clerk gets Council another copy. 
Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services – Not Present
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Borczuch stated that Morton’s has completed approximately 80% of the plantings at the 252 Underpass.  They still have to mulch and stand 15 trees back up but believes the project will be completed by the end of the week and does look awesome. Mayor Donegan indicated that the area looks good and it is about time the city enhanced that side of town. 
Mr. Borczuch also stated that the Jenkins Center project began on Monday with pressure washing and scraping. At noon today 30% of the building was under primer. They believe, bearing the weather, this project should be completed by the middle of next week.  Mr. Pulice asked what color the building would be painted.  Mr. Borczuch replied the color is more or less beige.  
Mr. Borczuch indicated that leaf pick up has begun and the leaves are dropping fast. The department is trying to pick them up as quickly as possible.  Please make sure they are on the tree lawns and not in the ditches or on the street as that tends to slow down the service employees.  Ms. Duncan asked if there was any possibility once the city gets the new website that some type of schedule could be posted.  Mr. Borczuch replied no as there are too many variables. For example, if it rains it then depends on how packed down the leaves become or if they are frozen or there are break downs with equipment as these issues make pick up difficult.  He stated that Specialized Construction would begin the asphalt program on the north end of town tomorrow. The streets included are Water Street extension; River; Nobottom; Cook and spot repairs on Columbia near the German Club.  He stated that Inland was added as well.  This work should take approximately a week depending on weather. 

Mr. Pulice stated that the trees at the Columbia Underpass look good but there seems to be more on the north side than the south side.  He also stated that about a year or so ago the German Club not so popularly tore down a historic home and at that time there was a promise that they would turn the area into a park like scenario.  He would like to know if there was an update regarding that issue.  Mayor Donegan indicated that they just leveled the area a couple of weeks ago. She has followed up but has received no response and will more assertively follow up with that issue as well as the issues with trees that are causing some flooding problems on Cook.   Mr. Sculac stated that the German Club just leveled the area about a week or 10 days ago.  Ms. Garrity stated that as Council liaison to the ABR Board they have been made aware of the situation with the German Club leveling and will be tracking its progress. 
Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mr. Presley indicated that the 2015 budget was distributed to Council and he will be working with finance chair to schedule meetings.
Dan Gilles, Police Chief - Not Present
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief – Not Present
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV 

Mr. Pulice stated that when the dispatchers vacate City Hall which leaves the building vacant at night will there be any security. Mayor Donegan indicated that there will be cameras which have been discussed at staff meetings. These cameras will have the ability for the Strongsville dispatch center to see if someone is at the door and there will be protocols and policies in place. The only thing that will be missing is a dispatcher sitting in the building. Mr. Pulice asked if someone needs to come into the building will a security code be needed for a key pad security system. Mayor Donegan replied not at this time but as we move forward with renting the third floor that could be a possibility.  If a Council member comes to the building without your keys you can be buzzed in. Also if there is an issue with crime or someone is being followed there will be instant access for safe housing. The transition for dispatch to “go live” is December 6th.

Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 
Mr. Sculac indicated that he received two complaints regarding the landscaping at the Underpass. Both were regarding the fact that the expense was unneeded. He is bringing this forward to make everyone aware that residents are concerned about money and one lady said frivolously spending money.  

He stated that he spoke with Mr. Presley and would like to schedule a finance meeting on Wednesday, November 5th at 6:30. All members of Council have received a copy of the budget. If this date is not good please contact him and he will speak with Mr. Presley regarding another date.  He would like to wrap the budget up in one session rather than two or three so this could be a some what lengthy meeting.  He would like to ask the Law Director to place legislation on the next Council agenda in order to allow the budget to run three readings.  

Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II 
Mr. Roberts indicated that he still receives calls regarding the sewer project.  He would like to request a map to indicate which portions of the city would be included in Phase V(a).  He also suggested some type of letter to the residents as well.  Mayor Donegan indicated that a letter would be sent to all concerned residents.  She also stated that Mr. Sheehy could provide a map.  Mr. Roberts asked if Phase V(a) included just the sewers or would water lines be completed as well.  Mayor Donegan replied all the above. 

Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large 
Ms. Garrity stated that the website legislation is on first reading this evening and would ask the Chair to take a straw poll on Council’s feelings based on the information they have been provided.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he was 110% for Revize.  Ms. Duncan indicated that she has some back ground in websites and feels that by and large Revize knocks everyone out of water.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he has not had a chance to review the information as of yet.  Mr. Sculac stated that he has no problems with the company his only concern is that no bills be paid until 2015 and that it is included in the budget. Mr. Presley indicated that the funds are available in capital improvements.  Mr. Sculac stated that he has not been able to review the 2nd or 3rd quarter financial statements and does not know where the city is in the year.  Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Sculac what information he would like to receive on a quarterly basis.  Mr. Sculac indicated that at first meeting in September he asked for the 2nd and 3rd quarter reports indicating where we were and he has not received that information.  He believes that is important.  As of right now it looks like the city will be $150,000 down but he does not know what the 2nd and 3rd quarter reports indicate. Mr. Presley indicated that he will begin sending out monthly financials for Council’s review. Mr. Sculac reiterated that he was in favor of Revize.  Mr. Pulice stated that Council approved the purchase of a new server and asked when that would be received and installed.  Mr. Presley indicated that the equipment has been ordered and should take less than a week to receive.  He will then need to coordinate taking down the old server in order to prevent shutting down City Hall he is going to attempt to have this completed in the evening.

Ms. Garrity stated that if she understands it we want to make sure the money is in the budget for the website during the meeting on November 5th.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he would like to make sure money is in the budget for 2015 and review the quarterlies to see if we have the ability to pay another $15,000.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is money in the budget this year.  Mr. Roberts stated that as he understands it the city currently pays $2,000 to $3,000 monthly for the current website so we will come out $25,000 a head with Revize.
Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore – Not Present
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President – Not Present
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III – No Report 
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director 

Mr. Sponseller indicated that the Mayor did touch on WOW and that is exciting not to mention it will bring competitive cable to the city. Secondly during the discussion regarding Cleveland Water we indicated that the Mayor would only sign the agreement if there was an assurance that if water lines in the Phase V project would be fixed. He would like Council to know he has received that assurance with a list of water lines.  However, not every line is in need of repair in the Phase V project.  He indicated that Mr. Sheehy has reviewed and identified them in concert with Cleveland Water in terms of replacement.  He indicated that later this week the Mayor will sign the agreement. 

The dissolution of the dispatcher’s collective bargaining unit has gone extremely smoothly. A letter was sent to the State Relations Board and everyone is on board.  He is proceeding with negotiations and will be scheduling preliminary discussions next week.  He indicated that he would not mention this issue again in a public session but rather during an executive session.
Old Business 
Resolution 106-2014

A RESOLUTION AWARDING A CONTRACT TO __________________________________ FOR MUNICIPAL PROPERTY AND LIABILITY INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR A ONE (1) YEAR PERIOD AND DECLARING AN  EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Resolution 108-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA, OHIO AND THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY JUVENILE COURT TO DEVELOP AND IMPLEMENT A COMMUNITY DIVERSION PROGRAM FOR THE PERIOD OF JANUARY 1, 2015, AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2015, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading

New Business

Resolution 115-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH SAFEBUILT OHIO, INC. TO PROVIDE PRIMARY BUILDING DEPARTMENT SERVICES FOR PLANS REVIEW, INSPECTIONS AND RELATED SERVICES FOR THE BUILDING DEPARTMENT OF THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Resolution 116-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH REVIZE, LLC FOR THE PROVISION OF SERVICES FOR UPDATING, REVISING, SERVICING AND MAINTAINING THE CITY’S WEBSITE, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR AND DECLEARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Resolution 117-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH BEREA ANIMAL RESCUE FUND FOR THE PROVISION OF HOUSING STRAY DOGS AND CATS IN THE CITY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading

Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan indicated that the Council President is scheduling a work session for November 3rd to discuss Safebuilt.
Such other business that may come before Council - None
Ms. Duncan moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:17 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
